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Call to Order 
President Green called the meeting to order at 9:07 a.m. 

Salute to the Flag
Board Member Noonan led the Board, staff, and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

Announcements/Communications
President Green announced that a large number of individuals had signed up to address the Board and that additional seating space was available down the hall in Room 1801 and in a building across the street. She invited individuals to ask Department security personnel for directions. She reminded speakers to sign in at the table in the lobby and asked that they limit their speaking time to two minutes. 

President Green reported changes to the agenda, that Items 6 and 7 had been postponed until the January meeting and that Item 11 would also be heard in January at the request of the school. 

Superintendent’s Report
Superintendent Jack O’Connell reported that the Los Angeles Unified School District School Bond measure passed by a large percentage, indicating people’s willingness to support education.  He outlined his top priorities and emphasized the need for a continued focus on improved achievement in challenging schools. He talked about the importance of preparing students with high-level analytical problem solving skills and encouraged educators to work together to face the challenges of the public school system. Last, he recognizing Alice Parker’s retirement after eight years of service as the Director of the Special Education Division. Dr. Parker has served in that role for eight years, and during that time was the president of the National Association of State Directors of Special Education and helped in the formulation of IDEA, the federal special education law. Dr. Parker received a standing ovation.  

Approval of Minutes (September 7-8, 2005) 

· ACTION: Ms. Johnson moved to approve the meeting minutes for the September 7-8, 2005, meeting with the correction of adding the action on Item 12 and other minor technical corrections.  Ms. Bloom seconded the motion.  The motion was approved by a vote of 11-0. 

	ITEM 1
	STATE BOARD PROJECTS AND PRIORITIES. 

Including, but not limited to, future meeting plans; agenda items; State Board office budget; staffing, appointments, and direction to staff; declaratory and commendatory resolutions; update on litigation; bylaw review and revision; review of the status of State Board-approved charter schools as necessary; Board Liaison Reports; and other matters of interest.
	INFORMATION 

ACTION


President Green announced that nominations for the Office of President and Vice President would be accepted at the November and January meetings, and that the election would be held at the January meeting.  

Nominations for State Board officers were entertained.  

· ACTION: Mr. Bersin nominated Ms. Johnson for President.  

· ACTION; Ms. Bloom nominated Mr. Noonan for Vice President. 

 

Mr. Bersin gave an update on the workgroup to meld the state and federal accountability systems.  The workgroup is co-chaired by the Superintendent of Public Instruction, the Secretary of Education and the President of the State Board, and was convened for the purpose of harmonizing California’s API with the AYP measure established by NCLB. The group includes psychometricians, who have indicated that it appears possible to meld the two systems.  Bill Padia, Director of the Accountability Division in the CDE, and his staff, will be providing data runs on possible scenarios. Mr. Bersin noted that a wide group of individuals from the field would be asked to review the recommendations, and that negotiations with the federal government would hopefully occur by the end of the calendar year, with a report back to the Board in January.  

President Green reported that Mr. Gardner III has agreed to serve on the Child Nutrition Advisory Council.
Ms. Bloom reported on her attendance at functions of the California Summer School for Arts, which is celebrating its 20-year existence.  The school is raising funds, and normally raises half of the cost of operation.  With the Grammy Organization, they are planning “Grammy Jam” to provide funds for the school and other arts organizations.   

Ms. Chan shared three items from her role as liaison with the Special Education Commission:  1) She thanked Alice Parker, retiring Director of the Special Education Division, for her outstanding work; 2) She advised the Board and audience members that the State Performance Plan, which is due to ED by Dec 2, shows California’s efforts to implement IDEA. It describes California’s efforts in a variety of ways, including addressing the overrepresentation of some ethnic groups in special education, and helping special education pupils to meet the challenge to pass the CAHSEE and get a diploma.  3) The Grazer Outstanding Achievement of Learning Awards will be presented next Thursday at 5:30 p.m. Board members are invited.  Ms. Reiss noted that this will be a wonderful celebration and that the award is named for her godson, Riley Grazer. 

	ITEM 2
	PUBLIC COMMENT. 

Public Comment is invited on any matter not included on the printed agenda. Depending on the number of individuals wishing to address the State Board, the presiding officer may establish specific time limits on presentations.
	INFORMATION


 

Two individuals addressed the Board:  

Larry Hill, San Mateo County

Ann Desmond, California State Parent-Teachers Association (PTA)  

NO ACTION WAS TAKEN ON THIS ITEM

	ITEM 3
	Reports from the 2005-06 Student Advisory Board on Education (SABE)
	INFORMATION 


Mr. Gardner III reported on the work of the student advisory board, which is a valuable resource for the State Board on student opinions.   

Invited Speakers: 

Jaqueline Duke, a senior in high school in San Bernardino and President of the Association of Student Councils, which advocates student leadership in all schools in California.   

Tess Learner Byers, Director of the Student Advisory Board on Education, thanked Superintendent of Public Instruction Jack O’Connell for his commitment, the State Board for pursuing a relationship with students to encourage leadership, Rebecca Parker Consultant with the Board for her dedication, and Mr. Gardner III for his energy, devotion and for providing an ongoing voice for the students of California.   She then introduced Student Delegates who would present areas such as drugs and alcohol, administration, teacher evaluation, class size reduction, student health and nutrition.

Jialu Chen, Oxford Academy, Orange County, recommended that the State Board of Education implement a drug and alcohol intervention program that addresses students’ underlying personal problems for drug and alcohol abuse. 

Anthony Mercurio, San Mateo High School, San Mateo County, recommended that the State Board of Education encourage every district board of education to have a student board member with preferential voting. 

Stefany James, San Benito High School, San Benito County, recommended that the California State Board of Education create and implement a state-level student evaluation of teachers that will allow students to channel reasonable input on teacher performance. 

Nicholas Flenghi, Fortuna Union High School, recommended that the State Board of Education support legislation to modify the class size reduction (CSR) incentive program, specifically extending it through the sixth grade. 

Lili Pill-Kahan, North Holywood High, Los Angeles County, recommended that the State Board of Education modify current staff development programs to include in-year training workshops for teachers at underperforming schools, designed to assist them in motivating and interaction with students in such schools. 

President Green thanked the students on behalf of the Board. 

Mr. Fisher asked the Board staff to set some time aside at a future Board meeting to discuss the student proposals. 
NO ACTION WAS TAKEN ON THIS ITEM

 

	ITEM 4
	2006-07 State Board of Education Student Member: Selection of Three Finalists.
	INFORMATION 

ACTION


Ms. Parker reported that she, Board Member Gardner III, and Mr. Weston reviewed 215 applications of students applying to be the 2006-07student member of the State Board of Education. Twelve semi-finalists from the 215 were sent by the Board to attend the SABE conference where each gave an individual presentation. The conference picked the top six students to be interviewed by the State Board screening committee. Three students were selected by the screening committee to be interviewed by the Governor’s Office, where one will be selected as the 2006-2007 Student State Board Member. The twelve semi-finalists were recognized as their names were called. 

 

· ACTION: Ms. Reiss moved that the Board approve the recommendations of the Board’s Screening Committee and forward the following individuals’ names to the Governor for final selection: 

Elizabeth Chidyausiku, Hillsdale High School, San Mateo Union High School District,

Andrew Estep, Serrano High School, Snowline Joint Unified School District, and

Olga Beltsar, Amador Valley High School, Pleasanton Unified High School District  


Mr. Gardner seconded the motion.  The motion passed with a vote of 10-
0.  Mr. Nuñez was not present at the time of the vote. 

	ITEM 5 
	2005 History-Social Science Primary Adoption:  Curriculum Development and Supplemental Materials Commission Recommendations
	INFORMATION ACTION 

PUBLIC HEARING


President Green announced that there were approximately 40 people signed up to speak on Item 5 and reminded speakers they had two minutes to address the Board. In the event members of a specific organization wished to pool their minutes, they could do so. 

Tom Adams, Director, Curriculum Frameworks and Instructional Resources Division, introduced Dr. Norma Baker, Chair of the Curriculum Commission and Dr. Deborah Keys, Chair of the History-Social Science Sub Committee of the Commission. He presented an overview of the process and timelines and summarized previous Board and Department actions over the past 30 months to approve panel members for the review panels, to train panel members, conduct the review, and involve the public in the process.  

At the September 28-30, 2005 Curriculum Commission meeting, publishers were invited to respond to panel members’ responses and recommendations. The public was invited to attend all meetings, and there was a specific time for public comment. In addition, the Commission held two public hearings, received and reviewed the panels’ recommendations and reports, and developed their own recommendations for the State Board. Extensive public comments were received, and a special, ad hoc meeting was called for Monday October 31, to review the public input and recommend additional edits and corrections that would be conditions of adoption. The Ad Hoc Committee included members of the Commission, content area experts. Board members Mr. Noonan and Mr. Nuñez also attended the Ad Hoc Committee meeting. Mr. Adams reported that this adoption received more materials for potential adoption than ever before and that this is the first time that publishers have had sufficient time to write programs specifically for California’s standards. 

President Green acknowledged the hard work of staff and the Commissioners.   

Dr. Baker reported in more detail on the work of the Commission. The Ad Hoc committee recommended over 400 additional edits and corrections to ensure accurate, high quality textbooks.  

Dr. Keys presented the recommendations from the Curriculum Commission.  A total of eight IMAP and CRP panels, using the criteria adopted by the Board, recommended the materials.  

***PUBLIC HEARING***

President Green opened the public hearing at 11:10.   

Tom Adams reported that the Ad Hoc Committee had reviewed all of the comments and agreed that 499 edits and corrections should be made, in addition to the edits and corrections already recommended by the Curriculum Commission.  Tom Adams reported that he would review the edits and let the Board know which issues had been addressed, and which issues are still outstanding.  

Ms. Chan reminded the Board that some of the issues are in textbooks that are not recommended by the Commission. Ms. Johnson asked for a process of conforming edits, i.e. to find the same issues across all the submitted materials and ensure that the same corrections were made in each, where appropriate.  

Individuals who addressed the Board (proponents and opponents of the motion spoke interchangeably)
Vedic Foundation
Janeshwari Devi, Director of Programs, The Vedic Foundation, Austin, TX

Chirag Patel, Ph.D., Director of Research, The Vedic Foundation, Peekskill, NY

Jeff Barbosa, Representative, California State Senator Liz Figueroa, 10th District (Alameda & Santa Clara Counties)

Mihir Meghani, M.D., Physician Kaiser Permanente, President of Hindu American Foundation, Fremont, CA

Easan Katir

Sunita Lal, MBA, Marketing Consultant, Dallas, TX

Shaniel Sen Lal, Student, Hayward, CA

Karthikai Katir, High School Student, Davis, CA

Sudhakar Ravada, SYS Labs

Savita Lal 
Hindu Education Foundation 
Anjali Patel

Chandru Bhambra

Ajay Singal

Anil Rai

Pandu Itagu

Sardep Sheth 

Sikh Community
Opinder Gupta

Dr. Siri Pritam Kaur Khalsa  - President Punjabi American Heritage Society, Yuba City.

Gurpal Singh Khaira - Managing Director, Guru Nanak Mercy Foundation

Mrs. Baljit K. Parhar - Roseville Home-maker

Dr. Narinder S. Parhar - President of SIKHS (Sikh Information & Khalsa Heritage Society)

Dr. Krishna Kaur Khalsa - Sikh Dharama

Mr. Sukhdev S. Bainiwal - Bay area citizen

Mr. Paramjit S. Gahra - Lawyer citizen, Bay Area

Dr. J.P. Singh - President, Sikh Temple, El Sobrante 

Mrs. Sarabjit Kaur Cheema - Union City School Site Council Member

Mr. Gurmeet Singh Khalsa - President of Fremont Gurudwara

Dr. Anahat K. Sandhu - Vice-President, World Sikh Council, American Region

Dr. Amarjit S. Bal  - Stockton citizen

Mr Inderjit S. Kallirai - Indo-American Cultural heritage Society

Mr. Surjit Singh Dhillon - Ex-President, Sikh Temple Sacramento

Prof. Onkar S. Bindra - Trustee Sikh Temple Sacramento

Gurtes S. Cheema

Paranijit S. Gabra, El Sobrante Gurudwara

Dr. Randhi Suigh Ymair, Los Angeles

Manmohan Sigish Khaudf 

IndoAmerican Cultural Heritage
Inderjit Skalliran

Vijay Kur 

Institute for Curriculum Services
Monica Miller, Jewish Public Affairs Committee

Susan Mogull, Institute for Curriculum Services

Jackie Berman, San Francisco Jewish Community Relations Council

Anne Eisenberg, National Council of Jewish Women

Lenore Wax, Anti-Defamation League

Carol Velarde, Hadahhash

David Gershwin, Los Angeles Jewish Community Relations Council

James Heitzman 

Oxford Press
Laura Brown

Casper Grathwohl

Mike Sullivan 

Holt Rinehart and Winston Publisher
Rhonda Haynes 

Decision Development Corporation Publisher
Harry Larson

Ellen Nelson 

Ballard and Tighe
Patricia Castillo Lin

Connie Williams

Elaine Penkal

Kent Roberts 

Teachers Curriculum Institute
Natasha Martion

Liz Russell 

Individuals
Steve Hansen, Equality California

Tej Pandy
Amrik Jag

Eric Manke, California Safe Schools Coalition

Bob Kim, California Safe Schools Coalition

Nicole Andrews, Diegueno Middle School

Rahul Palnitkar, H.S.C.

Tushit Desai

Raj Acharya

Tara Chand, H.S.S.

Bridget Foster

Kalpaur DeSie 
President Green closed the public hearing at 1:25.
President Green read the criterion from the History Social-Science Framework regarding teaching about religion, without teaching religion. She suggested that the guiding principles of the Board should be accuracy and respect. 

Mr. Fisher asked why certain religions were included and others not. Mr. Adams replied that the California Standards require teaching about certain religions. He reported that the Sikh community contacted him after the criteria were adopted by the Board, but he encouraged the Sikh community to present to the Commission and speak to publishers.  Ms. Johnson clarified that the standards list certain religious groups, but the publishers may go beyond.  The criteria encourage publishers to be inclusive.   

Ms. Reiss commented that many people came to this country to find religious freedom.  She remarked on the Board’s role to promote tolerance. She asked what the Board can do within criteria and standards to reflect sensitivity to the gay and lesbian community, and whether the representatives of Ballard and Tighe have met the required changes.   

Ms. Johnson asked the staff to address whether the publishers had made necessary changes.   

Ms. Stickel asked Dr. Baker to talk about Oxford’s submission. The Commission did not recommend the materials for grade 6. However, since that time Oxford made significant changes and Dr. Baker recommended approval of grade 6 based on those edits and corrections. President Green asked Dr. Baker to address negative depictions made by Oxford of certain religious groups. Dr. Baker responded that with regard to Criterion 10 there had been a negative depiction of certain religious groups that was subsequently corrected.   

Ms. Johnson suggested that Board members view Oxford somewhat separately because they violated a small, although significant, portion of the criteria, whereas the other two rejected submissions had more significant problems. Ms. Stickel clarified that the last round of edits occurred subsequent to the Commission’s recommendation and allowed Dr. Baker to recommend Oxford, Grade 6, on behalf of the Commission.  

Mr. Adams summarized the reasons behind the Commissions rejection of the Ballard and Tighe and The Decision Development Corporation’s submissions. 

The Board discussed how the review process distinguished between submissions to adopt and which to reject given that all of the publishers seem to be ready to make changes. Ms. Stickel articulated that there was a difference between correcting inaccuracies, and making significant changes in how the program is delivered.  Ms. Steentofte reminded the Board that the role of the Board is to adopt materials, not to write or re-write textbooks.  

Ms. Bloom asked whether publishers have a responsibility to address things that are not in the standards and criteria, and how to change the standards. Ms. Stickel suggested that publishers should be encouraged to include good supplementary materials. She recognized the importance of the issues, and suggested that a supplemental list might be created, especially to meet some of the concerns raised by the Sikh community. Mr. Adams suggested that the literature list might be expanded to include additional titles to address the concerns raised today.  

Ms. Steentofte suggested that these kinds of issues should be reviewed when the criteria are being developed. There are hearings at the Commission and the Board – that is the time to include these issues. Ms. Chan suggested that although the standards are not updated, the frameworks are, and that with changes in the frameworks we can guide the field. 

Mr. Noonan expressed his appreciation for the work of Dr. Baker and Mr. Adams, and thanked the presenters for their input. He agreed with Board Member Bersin that the issue of inclusion is very important, and with President Green that accuracy is critical.   

President Green thanked everyone who participated in the item, the Department of Education staff, Curriculum Commission, and speakers, and acknowledged that the issues were very complicated. 

· ACTION: Mr. Noonan made the following motion: 

Adopt the history-social science instructional materials as recommended by the Curriculum Development and Supplemental Materials Commission, with the addition of Oxford History-Social Science Program for California, Grade 6, and with edits and corrections approved by the Commission on September 30, including the Commission’s request for conforming edits and corrections in all parts of the programs (core elements as well as ancillary materials), and with the Curriculum Commission reviewing the edits and corrections from the Ad Hoc Committee for inclusion in materials with the following guidelines: 

· accept only those edits and corrections that improve the factual accuracy of materials 

· accept those edits and corrections that do not contradict the Commission’s requested edits and corrections as approved on September 30 

· accept no additional edits and corrections 

 

Reject the history-social science instructional materials in accordance with the recommendations of the Curriculum Commission; 

 

Approve as its written explanation the reasons for rejecting the submission that the State Board found that it did not adequately meet the criteria for adoption, taking into account the totality of the information received, including, but not limited to, the reasons presented by the Curriculum Commission; 

 

Approve the Curriculum Commission’s report as the final State Board Report of the 2005 History-Social Science Adoption of Instructional Materials, subject to the inclusion of the approval of Oxford History-Social Science Program of California, Grade 6, and the final editing and approval of the President of the State Board of Education and the Board Liaison. 

 

Make the following findings, pursuant to Education Code (EC) Section 60200(e): 

That fewer than five basic programs are being recommended for adoption in kindergarten through grade three (K-3) because fewer than five programs were submitted for those grades. 

Though five programs were submitted for grade four, only four programs are recommended for adoption and the criteria and procedures used to evaluate the submitted materials for the adoption were consistent with the SBE-adopted curriculum framework. 

 


Mr. Nuñez seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 11-0. 

Ms. Reiss asked staff to follow up on the ideas presented, including supplemental materials, committees and literature lists.  Ms. Stickel said the CDE would extend a hand to the groups and publishers by January and President Green asked for staff to bring back ideas to the Board.   

	ITEM 6
	2006 Science Primary Adoption of Instructional Materials:  Appointment of Instructional Materials Advisory Panel Members and Content Review Panel Experts
	INFORMATION 

ACTION


 

This item was postponed until the January meeting at the request of President Green. 

	ITEM 7
	2006 Visual and Performing Arts Primary Adoption of Instructional Materials:  Appointment of Instructional Materials Advisory Panel Members and Content Review Panel Experts
	INFORMATION 

ACTION


 

This item was postponed until the January meeting at the request of President Green. 

	ITEM 8
	State Board of Education-Approved Charter Schools:  Update
	INFORMATION 

ACTION


Marta Reyes, Director, Charter Schools Division, reported on the status of the State Board charter schools and districts.  There are three pending renewals: Edison, KIPP and New West.  San Francisco Unified refuses to hear Edison’s petition in spite of a legal opinion requiring that they do so.  KIPP has their petition in to San Lorenzo. New West has their petition in to LAUSD but LAUSD is holding, pending results of the audit.  

The New West audit may come to conclusion this month and may come to the Board in January.   

Ms. Bloom asked whether the division is staffed sufficiently. Ms. Reyes reported on training, partnerships with the county offices for the all-charter districts, and that the nine schools are doing well. She indicated that staffing is ok now, but as the program grows the Division will bring back options for more regionally based sites.    

Mr. Nuñez asked about highly qualified teachers and assignment monitoring. Ms. Reyes reported that the Division does credential monitoring. 

Individual who addressed the Board:

George Martinez, California Federation of Teachers. 

NO ACTION WAS TAKEN ON THIS ITEM

 

	ITEM 9
	Public Charter Schools Grant Program:  Request to Approve the Recommended List of Charter Schools Grant Awardees
	INFORMATION ACTION


Members Bersin and Fisher recused themselves from the discussion and action on this item.   

Ms. Reyes reported on the federal grant of $81 million for three years to support charter school start-up planning, implementation, and replication of model charter programs. She indicated that California is recognized as a top charter supporter and was invited to Washington to present on the use of software for reviewing grant proposals.  

Ms. Steentofte disclosed that she is an employee of the Sacramento County Office of Education and the Sacramento County Office is recommended to receive a charter school grant

· ACTION: Mr. Williams moved that the Board approve the staff-recommended list of awardees found in Attachment 1 of the Last Minute Memorandum on this item.  Mr. Nuñez seconded the motion.  The motion passed with a vote of 8-0.  Ms. Reiss was not present at the time of the vote. Mr. Bersin and Mr. Fisher recused themselves.  

Proposed Consent Items 

President Green asked whether members wanted any item removed from the Proposed Consent Calendar. The Board agreed to remove items 17 and 27 from the Proposed Consent Items. .   

	ITEM 10
	Assignment of Numbers for Charter School Petitions
	INFORMATION 

ACTION

	ITEM 16
	No Child Left Behind Act of 2001:  Approve Local Educational Agency Plans, Title 1, Section 1112
	INFORMATION 

ACTION

	ITEM 28
	Standardized Testing and Reporting Program:  Release of Ten Percent Withheld for 2004-05 Educational Testing Service California Alternate Performance Assessment Contract
	INFORMATION 

ACTION

	ITEM 29
	Standardized Testing and Reporting Program:  Contract Release of Ten Percent Withheld for 2004-05 CTB/McGraw-Hill Spanish Assessment of Basic Education, Second Edition (SABE/2) Contract
	INFORMATION 

ACTION

	ITEM 30
	Gifted and Talented Education:  Approval of Applications for Funding from Local Educational Agencies
	INFORMATION ACTION

	ITEM 31
	The Principal Training Program, Assembly Bill 75 (Chapter 697, Statutes of 2001):  Approval of Applications for Funding from Local Educational Agencies and Consortia
	INFORMATION ACTION 

	ITEM 32
	Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program, Assembly Bill 466 (Chapter 737, Statutes of 2001):  Approval of Training Providers and Training Curricula
	INFORMATION 

ACTION 

	ITEM 33
	Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program, Assembly Bill 466 (Chapter 737, Statutes of 2001):  Approve Reimbursement Requests from Local Educational Agencies
	INFORMATION ACTION

	ITEM 34
	Proposed Changes to be Included in the California School Information Services Data Dictionary, Version 7.0
	INFORMATION 

ACTION


· ACTION: Mr. Bersin moved staff recommendations on: 

Item 10: assign numbers to one new charter school. 

Item 16: approve local educational agency plans for three local educational agencies. 

Item 28: approve release of ten percent withheld for 2004-05 Educational Testing Service’s California Alternate Performance Assessment Contract. 

Item 29: approve release of ten percent withheld for the 2004-05 CTB/McGraw-Hill Spanish Assessment of Basic Education, Second Edition (SABE/2) Contract. 

Item 30: approve an additional 21 applications from local educational agencies for fiscal year 2005-06 Gifted and Talented Education (GATE) program funding. 

Item 31: approve applications for funding from eight LEAs and consortia members that have requested to participate in the Principal Training Program. 

Item 32: approve one provider and training curricula for professional development under the provisions of the Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program. 

Item 33: approve reimbursement requests from 23 LEAs that have complied with required assurances for the Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program. 

Item 34: approve changes for the California School Information Services (CSIS) Data Dictionary, Version 7.0. 

 

Mr. Williams seconded. The motion passed with a vote of 9-0. Members Fisher and Reiss were not present at the time of the vote.  

	ITEM 17
	No Child Left Behind Act of 2001:  Approve Supplemental Educational Services Providers for 2005-07
	INFORMATION ACTION


Camille Maben, Director, School and District Accountability Division, responded to a question from Ms. Bloom about whether providers could approach families directly, sometimes without permission to be on site.  Ms. Maben reported that the regulations addressed the issues raised in the letter.   

THIS MOTION WAS INCLUDED IN THE MOTION FOR ITEM 27. 

	ITEM 27
	Standardized Testing and Reporting Program: Release of Ten Percent Withheld for 2004-05 Educational Testing Service, California Standards Test and California achievement Tests, Sixth Edition Survey Contract
	INFORMATION ACTION


 

· ACTION: Mr. Nuñez moved to approve staff recommendations on Item 17 and Item 27. Ms. Johnson seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 10-0. Ms. Reiss was not present at the time of the vote. 

 

	ITEM 11
	Request by High Tech High Learning to become a Statewide Benefit Charter School under oversight of the State Board of Education
	INFORMATION 

ACTION

PUBLIC

     HEARING


 

This item was postponed until the January meeting at the request of High Tech High Learning. 

	ITEM 12
	Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004:  Special Education State Performance Plan
	INFORMATION 

ACTION


Alice Parker, Director, Special Education Division presented the item. She reported that the new IDEIA requires a Special Education Performance Plan similar to that required by the No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Act for setting annual benchmarks and long-term goals. ED finalized requirements for the plan in mid-August which is required to go to ED no later than December 2, 2005.  

The Plan includes 20 benchmarks, with prescribed measures, some of which California has been collecting for several years and some that are new. All the professional organizations are part of the review group and have taken issues back to their constituencies to gather input. Division staff has met with lots of parent groups. The Division will report on each district in the state, every year.  California has been doing a report on most districts (with the exception of the very small ones) for many years and districts are used to this process. The benchmarks and targets for the new data elements are not due until Feb 2007.  The State will be providing support to the field. The reporting period extends through June 30, 2011 and requires broad stakeholder input. 

The State Board discussed issues related to the CAHSEE, graduation rates, accommodations and modifications. Lalit Roy, Manager, Assessment, Evaluation, and Support, Special Education Division, explained the general principals behind the targets for districts for graduation rates. California’s graduation rates are higher than most states, and drop out rates for special education students are lower than most states. Ms. Chan noted that unified districts have much lower graduation rates than high school districts. She wondered why some districts are not providing testing modifications to special education students. Ms. Parker indicated that special education pupils in Head Start, State Preschool, etc. are reflected in the numbers, and that the preschool standards will be very important for this population.   

President Green, on behalf of the State Board, thanked Ms. Parker for her leadership.  

· ACTION: Ms. Chan moved that the Board approve the Special Education State Performance Plan as recommended by staff and submit the plan to the United States Department of Education with any technical changes to be approved by the President of the State Board of Education.  Ms. Johnson seconded the motion.  The motion passed with a vote of 10-0.  Ms. Reiss was not present at the time of the vote. 

 

	ITEM 13
	Reading First:  Definition for Significant Progress
	INFORMATION ACTION


Don Kairott, Director, Professional Development and Curriculum Support Division, presented the item with assistance from Julie Slaton, research scientist, Los Angeles Unified School District (LAUSD), Michael Romero, LAUSD, both members of the Reading First Reading and Literacy Partnership Team and Mark Wolton, Educational Data Systems (EDS) the independent evaluator for the program. 

Mr. Kairott reported on a correction in attachment 1, first sentence, fourth line, which begins “,,,those LEAs in which have fewer than half.” He asked to strike “fewer than” and to add “or more” following the word “half.” The sentence should read: “Using the Reading First Achievement Index (RFAI) score for the targeted Round 1 of local educational agencies (LEAs) (i.e., Round 1 in 2005, Round 2 in 2006, and Round 3 in 2007), the LEA cut-point for determining “significant progress” will remove from Reading First those LEAs in which half or more of the LEA’s schools are at or below one standard deviation below the Round’s mean.  

Ms. Stickel recommended that the Board postpone action on this issue until the January meeting and that the Board utilize this presentation as an information session. 

Ms. Slaton described the measure.  She indicated there were three necessary elements to determine progress: 1) the measure must reflect district progress; 2) the measure should reflect data specific to each round, and; 3) the measure should be a multiple measure. She described the recommendation, which was a composite score including  STAR assessment data, CAT6 scores, and scores from the Sacramento County-developed assessments at the Reading First grade levels, (i.e, K-3.)  STAR tests do not measure K and 1. The composite measure requires that the State calculate school-level scores and then aggregate to the district level. CDE would determine the mean for each round and calculate the percent of schools in each district that have achieved that mean.  A district must have 50% or more of its schools one standard deviation or more below the mean in order to not be making significant progress.  

Ms. Steentofte indicated that the proposed measure must go through the regulations process, which allows the public and districts to comment. She commented that the concept of using this standard to decide who is dropped from the program is new.  

Mr. Bersin questioned the purpose of the index and how the ED would expect a valid evaluation of the program if the lowest performing districts are dropped from the program. Ms. Slaton commented that the purpose of the current evaluation was to examine the impact of Reading First funds on districts that had appropriately implemented the program and that districts not implementing the program correctly should be dropped. Mr. Wolton concurred with Mr. Bersin’s concerns. He explained that the evaluation model utilized a matched comparison group and that when districts were dropped, the comparison group would be adjusted. 

Mr. Fisher asked if it is possible for all the districts to meet the standard. Mr. Wolton indicated that while, by definition, there will always be schools below the first standard deviation it is possible that all of the districts will be able to pass even though 15-20% of the schools may fall below.   

Ms. Steentofte suggested that the evaluation could include an analysis of why the schools dropped out.  

Ms. Chan asked if we could find a growth model, like the API, that considers where the districts were to begin with. She asked whether we can look at their growth.   

Mr. Kairott responded that the SBE told the federal government that all the students would be reading at grade level by the end of the third grade. This outcome will be assessed by comparing students in Reading First programs with students in other programs. President Green asked for an information memo on this issue.   

NO ACTION WAS TAKEN ON THIS ITEM 

	ITEM 14
	No Child Left Behind Act of 2001:  Update including, but not limited to, 2005-06 Program Improvement status for schools and local educational agencies, September 2005 Title III monitoring visit by United States Department of Education, and Title 1 monitoring visit follow-up
	INFORMATION ACTION


Diane Levin shared some statistics regarding the number of Title 1 schools in program improvement.  She reported on the monitoring visit of Title III. CDE is expecting a written report.  Also included in this item is an update on the four remaining issues from the Title I Monitoring Visit.   

NO ACTION WAS TAKEN ON THIS ITEM 

	ITEM 15
	Highly Qualified Teachers and Improving Teacher Quality State Grants, Elementary and Secondary Education Act, Title II, Part A: Response to the U.S. Department of Education Monitoring Report
	INFORMATION ACTION


Mr. Kairott provided background on this issue. He reported that the Department of Education received $328 million for this year. The monitoring team commended California on the NCLB Resource Guide; the positive relationships and collaborative work between the SBE, CDE, CTC and professional organizations; and on professional development programs that assist districts in meeting NCLB goals for high quality professional development, including BTSA and AB 75.   

Mr. Kairott summarized the findings and reported on the first set of proposed responses. 

Individual who addressed the Board: 

Kara Tiney, Californians for Justice 

· ACTION: Mr. Fisher moved that the Board approve the response to the Monitoring Report for Highly Qualified Teachers and Improving Teacher Quality State Grants: Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) Title II, Part A, as included in the Last Minute Memorandum on this item.  Mr. Noonan seconded the motion.  The motion passed with a vote of 9-0.  Ms. Reiss and Mr. Nuñez were not present at the time of the vote. 

 

	ITEM 18
	Legislative update, including, but not limited to information on legislation from the 2005-06 session
	INFORMATION ACTION


Lupita Cortez-Alcala, Governmental Affairs, reported that the two California high School Exit Examination (CAHSEE) bills were vetoed. She indicated that the Romero bill did not adhere to the settlement agreement.  She indicated that the CDE anticipated having an urgency measure to enact the settlement agreement.   

Ms. Cortez-Alcala reported that the Governor signed the re-authorization of AB 75, but vetoed the re-authorization of the Mathematics and Reading Professional Development Program (AB 466) due to two drafting issues. She indicated that the Superintendent of Public Instruction will sponsor urgency legislation. 

· ACTION: Ms. Johnson moved that the Board sponsor legislation, along with the Superintendent of Public Instruction, to accomplish two objectives: (1) enact the settlement agreement in Chapman, et al. v. California Department of Education, and (2) reauthorize the AB 466 teacher training program.  Ms. Bloom seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a vote of 9-0.  Ms. Reiss and Mr. Nuñez were not present at the time of the vote. 

 

President Green adjourned the meeting for the day. 
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